REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the Village Hall at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 14th November 2017 (unconfirmed)
Present: Cllr D Walker (Chair), Cllr N Dalton, Cllr J Santoro, Cllr L Baum and Cllr W Pearson.
Also in attendance:  Mrs Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), County Cllr J Cottee, Borough Cllr R Adair and 12 members of the public
1. Apologies
Apologies received from Cllr A Lovett.

2. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 12th September 2017 were accepted, approved and signed by the Cllr D Walker (Chair) as a true and accurate record of the meeting. Proposed by  Cllr N Dalton, seconded by Cllr W Pearson.
3. Chairman’s Review
Highways Issues – Drainage scheme - Cllr D Walker provided Cllr J Cottee with a photo of the frequent surface water outside the village hall to request if he can chase Highways on the future drainage scheme. Resurfacing of Wysall Lane – to be considered as part of next years’ budget. 
Coffee Mornings – The parish office had been open during the last two coffee mornings. Now need to assess a better way forward as only one person was seen during the last session and two others were left waiting but did not stay. Cllr D Walker suggested the possibility of introducing appointments and reported that the sessions would be suspended until the New Year.
Joint Parishes Meeting – A group had been set up with 7 surrounding villages and the first meeting was held in September. Key topic relevant to Rempstone was the traffic through the villages, Leicestershire County Council to obtain definitive answers from North West Leicestershire District Council regarding the infrastructure implications of the industrial developments at Castle Donington and the A6 improvement works.
Cemex – Extraction is beginning to move towards Rempstone and the church, the work will take approximately 12 years to complete. Cemex had suggested setting up a liaison group with representatives from the surrounding parishes. The first meeting was held last week and was attended by Cllr D Walker, Cllr N Dalton, Mrs R Hague, Mr R Beeby and Mr E Porter. The purpose of the group is to ensure the Parish get the best out of the project. Cemex will be invited to present at our Annual Parish Meeting in March. Cemex may be able to offer some labour to assist with clearing the churchyard at St Peters in the Rushes.
Cllr D Walker thanked Mr Crump for making name plates for the Councillors.

4.  Co-opting Councillor Vacancy. 
There had been a vacancy on the parish council since David Bunker stepped down earlier this year. After displaying notifications there had been no requests for an election to fill this vacancy and only one letter of interest was received from Victoria Phillipps. The councillors nominated V Phillips to join, proposed by Cllr N Dalton and seconded by Cllr J Santoro. V Phillipps completes the Acceptance of Office form which was countersigned by the clerk. 

5. Councillor Roles/Responsibilities
Cllr J Santoro – Flag Master
Cllr N Dalton – Vice Chair and PR

Cllr A Lovett – Financial Advisor

R Hague – Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer

Cllr D Walker – Chair and General Duties

Cllr W Pearson – Allotments and Highways Issues

Cllr L Baum and Cllr V Phillipps – CCTV

6. Planning Application by Sunrise Poultry Farms Ltd, Land West of Rempstone Road, Hoton

Notification from Charnwood Borough Council regarding the above planning application had been received. The proposed application is for two free range laying units to house 64,000 hens and one workers’ dwelling on the border of the parish. The documents were on display. The Parish Council had already received 2 letters of objection. Cllr D Walker reported that Sunrise Poultry Farms Ltd had offered to send a representative to the meeting which the Parish Council had declined. Photos were available for Councillors and residents to view.
There was a previous poultry farm in the village until 1994 so many residents will remember the problems, the smell, noise and vermin in particular.
Cllr J Santoro read out research about the company who currently employ 80 people, they have a good reputation and high welfare standards, the company produce 4 million eggs per week and want to grow their business by 20%. 



Councillors and residents raised key areas for concerns:


1) Traffic – increased traffic to transport the eggs on an already very busy road, safety issues with vehicles exiting the site onto the A60 as there have been previous accidents here.
2) Visual Intrusion – In particular for Stanford Hall and Rempstone Hall both of which would be looking on to the site.

3) Odour – The proposed application is for mechanical ventilation system meaning the smell would travel downwind to the village.

4) Avian flu – many wild birds in the surrounding woodlands and cemex lagoons could easily spread avian flu to the site.

5) Surface water and land drainage could end up polluting King’s Brook due to the slope on the land which in turn could run into the lake at Stanford Hall.
6) Vermin and insects in the summer.

7) Errors on the application form – applicants ticked to state it is not visible from the public highway when it is and that the land is currently used for livestock grazing when it is not.

8) Impact on the public footpaths which are regularly used by local residents.

9) Complaints by residents near to their other sites about their procedures for example the lorries removing the waste are not covered on top.

All 11 members of the public present and all Councillors vote unanimously to object to the application. The public are urged to object individually, this can be done on Charnwood Borough Council’s website.
Cllr D Walker and R Hague to contact Jenny Bokor, Ben Copithorne and Hoton Parish Council. Cllr N Dalton to issue a press release. 

7. Planning Applications

17/01827/FUL - To erect new field gate access for farm and Utility Access at land off Loughborough Road (revised Scheme). Canaan Farm Riding School Loughborough Road Costock Nottinghamshire LE12 6XB – Permission granted
17/01071/FUL - Detached garage. The Old Coach House 45 Main Street Rempstone Nottinghamshire LE12 6RJ – Appeal – Permission granted

8.  Finance
The Clerk presented Councillors with the bank reconciliation up to 31st October 2017. The cheques as per below were agreed and signed. 

	

Date
	Payee
	Payment type
	Reason
	Amount

	25.09.2017
	R Hague
	Chq 111
	Clerk's Salary September 
	£166.27

	09.10.2017
	BT
	D/D
	BT Phone
	-£90.00

	15.10.2017
	BT
	D/D
	Bt Phone
	£130.94

	20.10.2017
	BT
	D/D
	BT Internet
	£167.66

	24.10.2017
	Freeola
	D/D
	Website
	£12.56

	25.10.2017
	R Hague
	Chq 112
	Clerk's Salary October + Overtime
	£277.11

	06.11.2017
	Amazon
	Card
	Printer Ink
	£22.49

	14.11.2017
	ICO
	Chq 113
	Data Protection Registration Fee
	£35.00

	14.11.2017
	SLLC
	Chq 114
	SLLC Membership
	£67.00


The Clerk had obtained a quote of £19.91 for a banner for outside the village hall, the Councillors agreed to the purchase of this, proposed by Cllr W Pearson, seconded by Cllr J Santoro.
The Clerk had made enquiries into the cost of providing a defibrillator training session, the cost per person previously was £80 plus hall hire fees and refreshment costs. Clerk to investigate other cost efficient options such as Community First Responders.

9.  Correspondence
No further correspondence.
10.  Public Participation
Mr Crump stated he was unhappy with a potential appointment system at the coffee morning, he felt a Parish Council representative should be sat in the main hall not in the office and that at the end of the coffee morning was too late as people were already leaving. Cllr Walker responded that a better format was needed as Mr Crump had monopolised both sessions and no one else was able to see him. Some of the issues were personal or confidential so it was not appropriate to be in the main hall. The agreement with the coffee morning organisers was to open the office for the last 30 minutes to minimise interference.
Mr Kenney added that he enjoyed the coffee mornings as they were and didn’t want them to be for discussing village politics.

11. A.O.B. (Councillors)
1) Cllr W Pearson – Safety concerns about the crossroads, traffic travelling northbound on the A60 are using the left lane which is left only to go straight on – there have been several near misses. Cllr W Pearson would like the 50mph further back away from the 30mph sign.
12.  Date of Next Meeting: Tuesday 16th January 2018 7:30pm
Chairman thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 8.45pm.
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________
